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6:00 p.m. 
City Hall, Room 408 

1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place 
San Francisco, California 94102 

Order of Business 

1. Call to Order & Roll Call

2. General Public Comment
Public comment on any issue within the Elections Commission’s general jurisdiction
that is not covered by another item on this agenda.

3. Open Source Voting
Discussion and possible action regarding the City and County of San Francisco's
open source voting system project.

a) Commissioners' Reports
b) Technical Advisory Committee Report
c) Director's Report

4. Approval of Minutes of Previous Meetings
Discussion and possible action to approve Minutes for the April 17, 2019 Elections
Commission Meeting.  (Agenda Packet: Draft Minutes April 2019)

5. Commissioners’ Reports
Commissioner reports on topics not covered by another item on this agenda:
meetings with public officials; oversight and observation activities; long-range
planning for Commission activities and areas of study; proposed legislation which
affects elections.

1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place – Room 48, San Francisco, CA 94102-4634 
Voice (415) 554-4305; Fax (415) 554-7457; TDD (415) 554-4386; 
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6. Director’s Report 
 Director’s Report on topics not covered by another item on this agenda. 
 (Agenda Packet: Director’s Report) 

 
7. Agenda items for future meetings 

Discussion and possible action regarding items for future agendas. 
 

 
Adjournment 
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There will be an opportunity for public comment on each agenda item. 

Materials contained in the Commission packets for meetings are available for inspection and copying during 
regular office hours at the Department of Elections, City Hall Room 48.  Materials are placed in the Elections 
Commission's Public Binder no later than 72 hours prior to meetings.  Any materials distributed to members 
of the Elections Commission within 72 hours of the meeting or after the agenda packet has been delivered 
to the members are available for inspection at the Department of Elections, City Hall Room 48, in the 
Commission's Public Binder, during normal office hours. 

Cell phones, pagers and similar sound-producing electronic devices: The ringing of and use of cell 
phones, pagers and similar sound-producing electronic devices are prohibited at this meeting. The Chair 
may order the removal from the meeting room of any person responsible for the ringing or use of a cell 
phone, pager, or other similar sound-producing electronic devices. 
Disability Access: The meeting will be held in Room 408, City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, San 
Francisco, CA. The meeting room is wheelchair accessible. The nearest accessible BART station is Civic 
Center (Market/Grove/Hyde Streets). Accessible MUNI Metro lines are the F, J, K, L, M, N, T (exit at Civic 
Center or Van Ness Stations). MUNI bus lines also serving the area are the 5, 5R, 6, 7, 7R, 7X, 9, 9R, 19, 
21, 47, and 49. For more information about MUNI accessible services, call 311, call (415) 701-4485, or visit 
http://www.sfmuni.com. There is accessible curbside parking adjacent to City Hall on Grove Street and Van 
Ness Avenue and in the vicinity of the Veterans Building at 401 Van Ness Avenue adjacent to Davies Hall 
and the War Memorial Complex. 

To obtain a disability-related modification or accommodation, including auxiliary aids or services, to 
participate in a meeting, please contact the Department of Elections at least 48 hours before the meeting, 
except for Monday meetings, for which the deadline is 4:00 p.m. the previous Friday.  Late requests will be 
honored, if possible. Services available on request include the following:  American sign language 
interpreters or the use of a reader during a meeting, a sound enhancement system, and/or alternative 
formats of the agenda and minutes.  Please contact the Department of Elections at (415) 554-4375 or our 
TDD at (415) 554-4386 to make arrangements for a disability-related modification or accommodation.  

Chemical-Based Products: In order to assist the City's efforts to accommodate persons with severe 
allergies, environmental illnesses, multiple chemical sensitivity or related disabilities, attendees at public 
meetings are reminded that other attendees may be sensitive to various chemical-based products.  Please 
help the City accommodate these individuals.  

KNOW YOUR RIGHTS UNDER THE SUNSHINE ORDINANCE (Chapter 67 of the San Francisco 
Administrative Code): Government's duty is to serve the public, reaching its decisions in full view of the 
public. Commissions, boards, councils, and other agencies of the City and County exist to conduct the 
people's business. This ordinance assures that deliberations are conducted before the people and that City 
operations are open to the people's review. For more information on your rights under the Sunshine 
Ordinance or to report a violation of the ordinance, contact the Sunshine Ordinance Task Force: Sunshine 
Ordinance Task Force; 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place; Room 244; San Francisco, CA 94102-4689. Phone: 
(415) 554-7724; Fax: (415) 554-5163; Email: sotf@sfgov.org; Website: http://sfgov.org/sunshine. Copies of 
the Sunshine Ordinance can be obtained from the Clerk of the Sunshine Ordinance Task Force, at the San 
Francisco Public Library, and on the City's website at http://sfgov.org. 

Lobbyist Registration and Reporting Requirements: Individuals that influence or attempt to influence 
local policy or administrative action may be required by the San Francisco Lobbyist Ordinance (San 
Francisco Campaign and Governmental Conduct Code sections 2.100 – 2.160) to register and report 
lobbying activity. For more information about the Lobbyist Ordinance, please contact the San Francisco 
Ethics Commission at 25 Van Ness Avenue; Suite 220; San Francisco, CA 94102. Phone: (415) 252-3100; 
Fax: (415) 252-3112; Email: ethics.commission@sfgov.org; Website: http://www.sfethics.org. 
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Elections Commission 

City and County of San Francisco 

Viva Mogi, President John Arntz, Director of Elections 

Charlotte Hill, Vice President 

Lucy Bernholz 

Roger Donaldson 

Christopher Jerdonek  

Charles Jung  

Jill Rowe William Walker, Secretary 

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES OF THE 
San Francisco 

Elections Commission 
Wednesday, April 17, 2019 

6:00 p.m. 
City Hall, Room 408 

1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place 
San Francisco, California 94102 

1. ROLL CALL AND CALL TO ORDER: President Mogi called the meeting to order
at 6:02 P.M. and asked Secretary Walker to call the roll. Quorum was reached with
five members in attendance:

2. RECEIVED General Public Comment at 6:02 P.M. on issues within the Elections
Commission’s general jurisdiction not covered by another item on this agenda.

Ellen Lee Zhou, commented on issues of voting fraud and ballot harvesting, issues 
of inactive voters on the voter registration rolls, and problems with candidates in 
San Francisco that are not Democrats participating in candidate forums. She added 
that the past 35 or 45 years, the voter system has been corrupt considering the last 
elected republicans in San Francisco were that long ago.

Attendance for the Wednesday, April 17, 2019 regular meeting of the 
Elections Commission 
Bernholz Donaldson Hill Jerdonek Jung Mogi Rowe 
Present Excused 

Absence 
Excused 
Absence 

Present Present Present Present 

Quorum achieved. 
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3. TABLED Open Source Voting Report (at 6:05 P.M.) until later in the meeting.
President Mogi moved to consider this item out of order to accommodate the arrival
of a presenter for the item. There was no objection.

4. APPROVED Minutes from Previous Meetings at 6:05 P.M.:
a) Minutes for the February 20, 2019 Elections Commission Meeting; and
b) Minutes for the March 20, 2019 Elections Commission Meeting.

President Mogi entertained a motion to approve the minutes as a consolidated 
item. Commissioner Bernholz moved to approve the minutes. The motion was 
seconded by Commissioner Rowe. A roll call vote was taken by Secretary 
Walker: 

AYES:  5- Commissioners Bernholz, Jerdonek, Jung, Mogi, Rowe 
NOES: 0-None 
ABSENT: Commissioners Donaldson, Hill 
ABSTENTIONS:  None. 

MOTION TO APPROVE MINUTES FROM FEBRUARY 20, 2019 AND 
MINUTES FROM MARCH 20, 2019 CARRIES UNANIMOUSLY (5-0). 

5. RECEIVED Commissioners’ Reports at 6:07 P.M.
Commissioner Jerdonek reported that via electronic mail he introduced Director
of Elections Arntz with Professor Ron Rivest, an expert on developing procedures
for and conducting risk-limiting audits from the Massachusetts Institute of
Technology.

President Mogi provided a written report to Commissioners from Vice
President Hill, that primarily discussed a future presentation from a UC
Berkeley Graduate School of Journalism

RECEIVED Public Comment on Commissioners’ Reports

Ellen Lee Zhou commented that the website was outdated and asked 
that information be updated.

6. RECEIVED Director’s Report at 6:10 P.M.

Director of Elections John Arntz reported that:
- The primary Department focus is implementation of the new Dominion voting

machines. He referred to the demonstration ballot handed out in meeting 
materials and described many of the new features of the new ballot form, 
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including the change of the voting mark procedure from a “complete the line” to a 
“fill in the dot” process. The dot is a red color, which differs from the black broken 
line; the dot format allows the machine to read completed ballots more easily with 
the red ballot dot than with the previous broken line. He also described the ballot 
as a grid, with a series of lines used to place ballot content. 

- Discussed plans to demonstrate new voting equipment at community centers in 
order to introduce the public to new voting equipment and test whether the new 
ballot format is user friendly and able to scan properly. 

- Mentioned that he is collaborating with the voting system vendor to respond to a 
request from Commissioner Jerdonek and the Open Source Voting Technical 
Advisory Committee (OSVTAC) that the Department provide a demonstration 
ballot to the OSVTAC in order to see how the new voting equipment might 
interface with the Open Source Voting Project. 

- Director Arntz concluded his report by going over the timeline of the next three 
election cycles: November 2019, March 2020 and November 2020; he added 
that because of the change to the Presidential Primary, that moves up from June 
to March, that the Department would essentially be running two elections 
simultaneously, the November 2019 and the March 2020 elections. As votes are 
being tallied for the November 2019 election, ballot simplification committee 
meetings will begin for the March 2020 election during the third or fourth week of 
November, which is before the tally is certified for the November 2019 election.  
Candidate filing deadlines will fall before the end of December, and the 
Department will also be coordinating the ability of non-party preference (NPP) 
voters to participate in the presidential primary of their choosing, should the party 
they are choosing allows NPP voters to participate.   

 
RECEIVED Questions from Commissioners regarding Director’s Report 

 
Commissioner Bernholz asked whether the Department had done any testing to determine 
whether the red circle might be challenging for voters with color blindness. Director Arntz 
responded that although no official testing was performed, that employees on the Department 
staff were able to see the portions of the form that are red, and that most importantly, that color 
blind voters are able to make out the circles as the place where voters need to mark the ballot. 
Director Arntz also added that the Ballot Simplification Committee, Pedro Gonzalez from 
FairVote and the Department Disability Accessibility Advisory Committee would all continue to 
be consulted as the ballot template continued to be refined. 
 
Commissioner Jerdonek asked whether the Department had considered performing usability 
testing on the new ballot form with any focus groups. Director Arntz responded that although a 
usability test was not conducted, that employees of the Department were testing the ballot and 
that voting machines would be demonstrated in the community where individuals from all over 
the City can interact with the machines to determine what components are best and what 
processes might need refining prior to full voter machine deployment and implementation. 
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Director Arntz also added that the Center for Civic Design, a nonprofit that also consulted in the 
development of the ballot and voter handbook the previous time voting machines were 
purchased, was consulted when designing the current ballot form.  

Commissioner Jerdonek asked about the feasibility of moving around components of the new 
ballot form, like for example, moving the red dot from the center of the square on the ballot form 
to the bottom of the square. Director Arntz responded that the ballot form was a grid, that the 
template did not provide for a great deal of maneuverability, and that he would consult with the 
voting system vendor to see what might be feasible. 

Commissioner Jerdonek suggested adding the column number headings to the bottom of 
each column on the ballot as an aide to voters when marking their ballot.  Director Arntz agreed 
to discuss Commissioner Jerdonek’s suggestions with Dominion Systems.  Director Arntz added 
that the Department explored extending the shading of each column down the entire length of 
the ballot; it was determined that this shading would interfere with the voting machine’s ability to 

detect whether a circle was voted or not. 

Commissioner Bernholz asked whether the voting system vendor, Dominion, had already 
administered an election in a jurisdiction that uses ranked choice voting and whether that 
jurisdiction had as many options for voting as the contests in San Francisco generally.  Director 
Arntz responded that he did not know if there were another jurisdiction that contracted with 
Dominion with as many ranked choice candidates as San Francisco, but added that Santa Fe 
(New Mexico) did have a ranked choice contest, but only had five candidates to rank.  

President Mogi asked whether the Department received approval from the city budget process 
to offer grants to community groups to perform voter outreach.  Director Arntz responded that 
the proposal is still under review. He added that he was also working with the Office of Civic 
Engagement and Immigrant Affairs to gather input from their office regarding their outreach 
needs. Once these steps are completed, the Department will draft a request for proposals 
soliciting from organizations interested in collaborating with the Department on outreach efforts. 

Commissioner Bernholz asked when each political party announces their deadline to allow for 
NPP voters to participate in their respective primaries. Director Arntz responded that a deadline 
is not set, but the announcement will likely happen around the fourth week of December. 

Commissioner Jerdonek asked whether the Department will consider changing how ranked 
choice voting contests were reported in the summary of election results to place final round 
results first rather than first round winner results, which do not always coincide with the actual 
winner of the election contest.  Director Arntz responded that at present no change was 
proposed; that the Department would continue to report first round results first. He added that 
per the City policy, once first round votes are counted and a winner is not declared, only then is 
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the ranked choice voting method applied and the subsequent reports are then posted. President 
Mogi suggested the question of how election results are displayed could be considered more 
broadly at a future time. 

Commissioner Jerdonek asked Director Arntz to discuss the other requests made to the 
Committee on Information Technology (COIT).  Director Arntz responded that an update to the 
Department asset tracking system in the amount of $80,000 was approved, that a database 
request to upgrade the radio frequency identification property asset tags was approved; and a 
request for ballot sorting equipment was rejected by COIT, and went to the General Fund 
instead. 

RECEIVED Public Comment on the Director’s Report: 

Ellen Lee Zhou commented on potential voter fraud and the lack of a system that tracks 
absentee voters and whether voters are on inactive status. She also stated that the policy of 
non-citizen voting in school board election placed undocumented voters at risk of being 
convicted of a felony. She also said she had reservations about a ranked choice voting system 
that gave voters an opportunity to rank up to 10 candidates. She also questioned whether 
absentee balloting and voting processes are corrupted. 

Pedro Hernandez, FairVote – commented on the Voter Outreach Plan. He stated the plan 
looked robust and thorough. He thanked the Department and the Director of Elections for 
including FairVote in the outreach planning process. He added that the ability to rank more than 
three candidates in ranked choice voting contests will be exciting to many voters. He suggested 
decreasing the font size of names to help with the placement of the voting circle. He 
encouraged the Department to place the last round of ranked choice voting first when reporting 
results. 

Brent Turner, California Association of Voting Officials – said he attended the Committee 
on Information Technology meeting that considered funding Department of Elections proposals 
and that he took exception to some of the scoring methodology. He hoped that COIT would 
reconsider its scoring method considering the Mayor and the Board of Supervisors many years 
ago were supportive of an Open Source Voting system. 

7. DISCUSSED Agenda items for future meetings at 6:39 P.M.

President Mogi reported that Vice President Hill will schedule a report back from UC
Berkeley Graduate School of Journalism student Emma Fernandez regarding outreach to
voters to be heard at the July 2019 Regular Elections Commission meeting.
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No public comment was given. 

President Mogi returned to items not heard earlier in the meeting agenda: 

3. RECEIVED Open Source Voting Project Update at 6:41 P.M.

RECEIVED Open Source Voting Technical Advisory Committee (OSVTAC) Report: 
OSVTAC Chair Jerdonek reported that: 
- The OSVTAC would hold a Special Meeting to Discuss Open Source Voting, 

develop code for the OSVTAC Voting Results Reporter, and discuss other items 
on Sunday, April 21, 2019, at the San Francisco Public Library-Main Branch: 100 
Larkin Street, near Grove, San Francisco. 

- The OSVTAC made progress on its Results Reporter utilizing data from the June 
2018 and November 2018 elections, some of which was not in an open source 
software format. He then demonstrated what the Open Source Voting System 
Results Reporter would show to the public after voting results are tabulated and 
reviewed a number of features of the Results Reporter, including the highlighting 
of the winner or winning proposition in each contest, the graphical user interface 
and the colors utilized to distinguish elements of the report, and the ability to 
translate the report into other languages. 

- Reported that the OSVTAC is still interested in meeting with Technical Lead 
Sean Roberts and mentioned that the Department of Technology had not sent a 
representative to attend the OSVTAC meeting since November of 2018. 

RECEIVED Commissioner Reports on Open Source Voting activities: 
Commissioner Jerdonek reported that: 
- The Committee on Information Technology Finance Subcommittee 

recommended not to fund Department of Elections funding requests. He reported 
that COIT gave a score of one to the Open Source Voting project and that COIT 
cited that the Department of Elections did not have capacity to pursue or manage 
the project and that the Department of Technology did not have the staff power to 
develop the open source software required for the Open Source Voting system. 
Commissioner Jerdonek stated his disagreement with the scoring rubric 
considering that the Department of Elections was no longer managing the project 
any longer. 

- California Clean Money Campaign continues to work on a request for matching 
funds for two California municipalities to build their own voting system. The 
campaign will meet with Assemblymember Ting on April 18 to discuss the 
request. 

- He is interested in the Commission seeking that the Board of Supervisors State 
Legislative Committee  support the bill that may come out of the April 18 meeting, 
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and asked that either an Elections Commissioner and/or Chief Information Officer 
Gerull attend the rally intended to support this legislation that will be held the 
weekend of May 11. 

RECEVED Director’s Report on Open Source Voting activities: 
Director of Technology and Chief Information Officer Linda Gerull provided 
the following report on Open Source Voting Activities; Chief Information Officer 
Gerull reported that: 

- The Department of Technology in conjunction with the Director of Elections have 
achieved the following accomplishments of the Open Source Voting System 
Project thus far: 

o A feasibility study was conducted by Slalom Consulting; that work was
slated to begin at the end of 2017 and ran through 2018. This work also
addressed concerns brought forth by the San Francisco Civil Grand Jury
Report.

o The Board of Supervisors did fund an add back to the budget for Open
Source Voting in Fiscal Year 2018-2019, totaling $1.5 million over two
years.

o An initiation phase took place in 2018, with an assessement of the current
state of Open Source Voting; this report will require more polishing and
CIO Gerull is looking into resources for accomplishing this.

o Two employees have been hired to staff the open source voting project,
one being a project manager.

o A requirements document is in the process of being drafted.
o An already scheduled April 19 community meeting to discuss the Open

Source Voting project was postponed until May 31, due to the COIT
Finance Committee not financing the Open Source Voting project.

- The Open Source Voting Project currently had a project balance of $748,000 and 
the expenditure of 1.5 full time equivalents.  There should be an expectation of 
$733,000 in funding at the end of FY 2019-2020. The current funding strategy 
might require a partner willing to share in the costs of building a system.  Framing 
the Request for Proposals in a manner that would allow proposers to suggest a 
business plan model, identify shared costs, determine what they would and 
would not fund, develop the timeline that might coincide with their proposed 
timeline, and truly define the type of assistance the partner might want from a 
local government partner.  

- A public private partnership might create some competition between vendors, 
thereby generating different thought processes about how to move forward.   

- Several other Department of Technology priorities were not funded by this round 
of COIT Finance Committee voting, including the CloudSF project, which is 
considered core city infrastructure upgrade at a cost of $20 million to $25 million, 
to be expended over a five year period; and other projects were also not funded.  

- Her timeline of upcoming activities included the following: 
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o Evaluating potential Open Source Voting System Development partners
o Agree on a type of voting system design.
o Gather comment on potential models for developing the open source

voting system
o Understand how to design a system that will meet California Secretary of

State Certification Standards and have little to no cost to license software.
o Determine if the open source voting system proposal is more attractive to

the RFP setting or in a future budget cycle
- The Department of Technology will continue to advance and advocate for the 

Open Source Voting project. 

RECEIVED Questions regarding Open Source Voting Update: 

Commissioner Bernholz asked what CIO Gerull anticipated might be different by pushing back 
the planned community forum hosted by the Department of Technology from April 19 to May 31. 
CIO Gerull responded that there may be more direction from the Mayor’s Office or other policy 

advisors at that point. This would shape any message communicated to stakeholders at the 
community meeting. 

Commissioner Jerdonek asked whether the Department of Technology would be supportive of 
the Elections Commission requesting that the Board of Supervisors State Legislation Committee 
support the matching funds bill. CIO Gerull responded that she receives her direction from the 
Mayor’s Office regarding whether the Department of Technology supports a particular policy.  

Commissioner Jerdonek asked whether CIO Gerull was able to give feedback on the 
matching funds legislation being developed by the California Clean Money Campaign and being 
presented to State Assemblymember Phil Ting (19th District) on April 18, 2019.  CIO Gerull said 
that she had already submitted comments to California Clean Money Campaign Director Trent 
Lange regarding the proposed legislation. 

Commissioner Jerdonek asked if CIO Gerull would be ok with the Elections Commission 
asking that the State Legislation Subcommittee of the San Francisco Board of Supervisors 
support the matching funds legislation. CIO Gerull responded that policy positions come from 
the Mayor’s Office and that she would speak with the Mayor’s Office within the next 8 days.  

She added that she drafted a statement for the Mayor to review. She added if the City and 
County is unable to fund the project this year, that the funding could be offered in a future year 
or a public private partnership could be explored. 

Commissioner Rowe asked if there were any practical concerns that the Department of 
Technology might have with accepting the matching funds should San Francisco be awarded 
matching funds to build an open source voting system. CIO Gerull responded that as the 
legislation is currently written, there are specified deadlines that the City and County of San 
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Francisco might have trouble delivering a full Open Source Voting system, but could possibly 
complete components of the system and any matching funds dedicated to that would be 
appreciated. 

Commissioner Jerdonek suggested the City and County consider the State of California as its 
partner to build out the Open Source Voting system. CIO Gerull responded that if the State of 
California is so interested in rolling out an Open Source Voting system that why the State is not 
taking the lead in building the project by managing it, making open source code available to all 
the cities and counties.   

Commissioner Jerdonek asked if CIO Gerull and representatives from the Department of 
Technology working on the Open Source Voting project could attend a future Open Source 
Voting Technical Advisory Committee meeting.  CIO Gerull responded affirmatively and added 
that the Department would be able to do that at some point. 

President Mogi thanked CIO Gerull for her presentation and asked whether CIO Gerull 
anticipated that the Open Source Voting system project would score so low when being 
considered by the Committee on Information Technology’s finance committee, and whether 
participating in the COIT process would yield any benefit for the Open Source Voting project. 
CIO Gerull responded that COIT was using this scoring rubric for the first time and that with 
more than 45 projects being considered, it was difficult for COIT to fully vet each project not 
knowing each project’s background and scope. 

President Mogi asked, considering that CIO Gerull stated that the COIT process was flawed 
and that since CIO Gerull would have scored the Open Source Voting project differently, if COIT 
would continue to improve its scoring process. CIO Gerull responded that two more 
presentations about the project have yet to occur before there is a final decision regarding the 
project and that she hoped that she could provide more information to the COIT Finance 
Committee so it could make a better decision. 

Commissioner Jerdonek asked if CIO Gerull could attend the rally in support of Open Source 
Voting that the California Clean Money Campaign is planning for May 11 at the Women’s 

Building in San Francisco. CIO Gerull responded that her participation in the rally would depend 
on decisions made at the next policy briefing and whether the Mayor would prioritize the Open 
Source Voting project. 

Commissioner Rowe thanked CIO Gerull for her presentation and hard work on the Open 
Source Voting project. 

RECEIVED Public Comment on Item 3, Open Source Voting System Report: 
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Ellen Lee Zhou gave public comment on corruption with the new voting system, the 
unnecessary expenditure of funds on an open source voting system when 60 percent of ballots 
submitted are from absentee voters, on where funding for a new voting system might come 
from, on who controls the money, and whether the public interest is protected. Zhou stated that 
voting rights are for people who are qualified, who are citizens and who obey the rules and 
laws. Zhou added that people bought votes when Ed Lee was mayor.  Zhou said that ballots 
were found in the bay some years ago. Zhou concluded by saying absentee voters cheat and 
that the absentee balloting process should be evaluated. 

Trent Lange, California Clean Money Campaign, thanked the Commission for its work toward 
an Open Source Voting system, announced that his organization was sponsoring Assembly Bill 
1784, the “Secure the Vote” Act, that would award two counties $8 million each in matching 
funds toward developing an open source voting system. He added that Los Angeles County 
would be applying for funds and said that San Francisco’s participation is crucial to getting the 

matching funds legislation passed at the State Legislature. He concluded by saying that both 
Assemblymembers Chiu and Ting are very interested in supporting San Francisco’s application

for Open Source Voting system matching funds, but that the Assemblymembers would need 
more details about the City and County’s budget proposal for how it would spend the funds 

before they could offer a final endorsement. 

Commissioner Jung asked Trent Lange what the impact of the Elections Commission would 
be voting to support the legislation when the Commission does not oversee the relevant 
department, that an endorsement by the Commission would not be binding policy, and that the 
Commission cannot decide what the Mayor supports. Trent Lange of the California Clean 
Money Campaign responded that the Commission could after endorsing the legislation make a 
request to the Board of Supervisors State Legislation Committee. He added that the Elections 
Commission request for $4 million in a previous budget cycle is what caused the initial $1.5 
million fund request from the City and County of San Francisco to be allocated. 

Commissioner Jerdonek asked Trent Lange if there was anything else needed from the 
Commission other than getting the City and County to support AB 1748 to make the meeting 
with Assemblymember Ting’s Office successful.  Trent Lange responded that a budget outlining 

how the $8 million would be used and a timeline outlining how benchmarks would be met that 
are stated in the bill’s language.  CIO Gerull suggested that Trent Lange bring the Slalom 

Feasibility Study, which outlines costs, plans and components, as well as risks, although it is not 
an engineering document.  CIO Gerull recommended that the Slalom Consulting Report be 
shared at this meeting with the Assemblymembers. 

Trent Lange, California Clean Money Campaign, announced that the Rally in Support of Open 
Source Voting would be held May 11 at the San Francisco Women’s Building. He asked that the
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Commission and, if appropriate at that time, CIO Gerull attend the rally.  Commissioner Rowe 
agreed to attend the rally. 

Jim Soper suggested that the Commission, Assemblymember offices and CIO Gerull work 
together on any potential documents that could be lined up in the next few weeks amidst the 
“April and May flurry times” at the State Capitol. He added that along with Assembly Bill 1784, a 

second process at the Budget Appropriations committee would be necessary to fund the bill. 

Allan Deckard, Open Source Voting Group, said the Open Source Voting campaign began in 
the early 2000s. He added that his organization both created and demonstrated systems in 
2008 at several conferences; this work was supported by $50 to $100 contributions and the 
work of dozens of volunteers and thousands of donors who were delighted to help. He 
suggested volunteers be recruited to develop the open source voting system. 

Alec Banesh commented that he volunteered many years ago on Open Source Voting efforts in 
San Francisco. he suggested that everyone should be trying to move the Open Source Voting 
system forward. He thanked the Open Source Voting Technical Advisory Committee and CIO 
Gerull for their work. He added that Commissioners do all they possibly can to move this 
forward by discussing it with their appointing authority and the Mayor. He added that the 
Commission should consider his request with urgency. 

Brent Turner, California Association of Voting Officials, thanked commissioners, thanked 
Allan Deckard, whom he called the father of the Open Source Voting movement, and asked that 
the Open Source Voting project be implemented as expeditiously as possible. He added that if 
the members of COIT that scored the Open Source Voting project as they did understood the 
gravity of the effort to implement Open Source Voting, that they would not want to associate 
themselves with such a poor ranking on the Open Source Voting system. He added that no was 
an unacceptable answer for the implementation of an open source voting system, and added 
that Secretary of State Debra Bowen was in the process of implementing open source voting, 
but was unable to before the end of her term because of health reasons. 

President Mogi closed public comment and asked Commissioner Jerdonek for next steps.  
Commissioner Jerdonek responded that the Commission could decide to forward Assembly Bill 
1748 to the State Legislation Committee of the Board of Supervisors. Deputy City Attorney 
Joshua White said the Commission could vote to have a Commissioner fill out the form that 
makes a recommendation to the State Legislation Committee of the Board of Supervisors. 

ROWE MOTION TO RECOMMEND A “SUPPORT” POSITION ON ASSEMBLY BILL 1748 TO 

THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS STATE LEGISLATION COMMITTEE:  
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Commissioner Rowe moved that the Commission support Assembly Bill 1748, authorize 

Commissioner Jerdonek to complete application for the Board of Supervisors State 

Legislation Committee, and authorize President Mogi’s designee to present the motion at 

the State Legislation Committee. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Bernholz. 

President Mogi asked that Secretary Walker take a roll call vote.  

AYES:  
NOES:  
ABSTENTIONS: 
ABSENT:  

5-BERNHOLZ, JERDONEK, JUNG, MOGI, ROWE. 
0-NONE.   
NONE 
DONALDSON, HILL.   

MOTION TO APPROVE ROWE MOTION TO SUPPORT ASSEMBLY BILL 
1748 CARRIES WITH A UNANIMOUS VOTE (5-0). 

CONSIDERED SPECIAL ORDER: Commendation of Service by Deputy City Attorney 
Joshua White to the Elections Commission of the City and County of San Francisco: 

President Mogi thanked Deputy City Attorney Joshua White for his service and for everything 
he has done for the Commission. 

Commissioner Jerdonek thanked Deputy Attorney White and said he really enjoyed working 
with Deputy Attorney White. 

Commissioner Bernholz thanked Deputy Attorney White for everything. 

President Mogi adjourned the meeting at 7:43pm. 
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